Minutes of the Board for the 

Pennsylvania Chapter 

of The American Chestnut Foundation (PA-TACF)
Saturday, October 11, 2003

Held in State College, PA at Penn State University’s Forest Resources Lab

AGENDA

Annual financial report including grant status and office relocation plans
Fencing project at PSU
Proposed grants for 2004
TACF Annual meeting plans and board member participation
2003 election results
Membership update
Status of NJ Conservation Foundation agreement and plans for planting in NJ
Review of TACF July board meeting in Meadowview

PA-TACF Calendar

click on a link above to be taken to discussion on that topic

Attending: Operations Coordinator for PA-TACF, Dave Armstrong; Blair Carbaugh; PA-TACF Tree Breeding Program Coordinator, Ann Leffel; PSU Representative and PA-TACF President-Elect, Tim Phelps; TACF Tree Breeding Coordinator, Sara Fitzsimmons; PA-TACF President, Bob Summersgill; Tom Pugel; Tracey Coulter; Jim Walizer; Frank Brouse; Lee Saufley

The meeting was started at 10:00 AM

1.  Board Election Results

-  Dave Armstrong reported on the recent elections for new PA-TACF Board members.  Ballots were sent out to the entire PA-TACF membership.  Ballots were sent out on pre-stamped postcards with candidate names and check boxes.  The cost of this election procedure was $499.96, or approximately $0.60 per member.

-  A total of 44% of ballots were returned, one of the best returns for member voting.  The winning candidates were: Tracey Coulter, Chandis Klinger, and Frank Brouse.

-  Tracey Coulter posed the possibility of voting on-line.  Although many members do have internet access, Mr. Armstrong estimated that only about 20% of the membership actively use internet accounts.  With the success of this election, Mr. Armstrong proposes that, at least for the next couple of years, that future elections should continue to be held with the pre-stamped envelopes.

-  Mr. Armstrong noted that, in 2004, a total of four board member positions will be available. 

-  With Tim Phelps, current Penn State University (PSU) representative, moving to the position of PA- TACF President, Ann Leffel wondered whether the Board should consider appointing a new member to take over the PSU representative position.  

-  Dave Armstrong noted that the Board still needs to finalize the appointment of Blaine Fuller as the Forest Industry representative.  He noted that, before working on the PSU position, perhaps the Board should focus on settling the Forest Industry position.

-  Ann Leffel noted that a motion to appoint Blain Fuller as the Forest Industry representative was made during the last Board meeting (held in March of 2003); therefore, no further motion would need to be made.

2.  PA-TACF calendar


Dave Armstrong presented upcoming events with which PA-TACF will be associated.

a.  The Pennsylvania Farm Show – January 10 – 17, 2004 (Saturday – Saturday).

- This annual event is held in Harrisburg, PA.  In 2004, the show has been extended one more day, to make an eight-day event.  

- Tim Phelps mentioned that the Dean of PSU’s College of Agriculture Sciences (CAS) was really impressed by the chestnut display presented by PSU’s School of Forest Resources during PSU’s 2003 Ag Progress Days.  He further noted that the Dean wanted that display to be presented at the Farm Show.

-  Dave Armstrong inquired with Tim as to the possibility of the PA-TACF display being moved closer to the CAS area of the Farm Show.  

-  Mr. Phelps noted that, while moving closer to the CAS area could be a good move, PA-TACF’s current locale is advantageous by being next to PA DCNR’s booth.  He suggested that we could move closer to CAS, but not next to it, so that PA-TACF could still be close to both CAS and DCNR.


b.  PA-TACF Annual Spring Growers’ Meeting – March 20, 2004 (Saturday)

-  Dave Armstrong noted that the 2003 Spring Growers’ Meeting at held at Milton S. Hershey School in Hershey, PA was very much of a success.  He suggested that next year’s meeting be held there again.

-  Bob Summersgill noted that, at past meetings, the Board had recommended having meetings in both Pittsburgh, and possibly Allentown.

-  Discussion among the Board concluded that keeping the Spring meeting in Hershey would be the best.  However, the Board also concluded that Fall meetings should be the meeting which travels around the state.  It was proposed and agreed that the 2004 Fall meeting should be held in Pittsburgh, PA.

-  The date of the Growers’ Meeting was discussed.  Saturday, March 20, 2004 was agreed upon.


c.  PSU Ag Progress Days – August 17 – 19 (Tuesday – Thursday).



d.  PA-TACF Fall Meeting – no date set.

-  Dave Armstrong noted that the Chapter usually holds its fall meetings in October.  The Board agreed that no definitive date needed to be set at this moment.

e.  PA-TACF Newsletter Issues – at least 2, March and September

- Dave Armstrong raised the possibility of releasing three issues of ”The Chestnut Tree” during 2004.  No consensus on the topic was reached.



3.  PA-TACF Budget


Dave Armstrong presented a handout detailing the Chapter’s budget.  Mr. Armstrong noted that the chapter’s finances are quite healthy.  Despite the amount put toward the salary of Tree Breeding Coordinator, the chapter maintained it’s previous year’s level of assets.  The main reason for the balanced budget was the award of a $25,000 grant from the National Tree Trust (NTT).  Currently, over $16,000 has been awarded.  A final check for over $8,000 is expected to be received at the beginning of 2004.  However, the check will be awarded only if the chapter can present receipts showing that we spent the current $16,000.

i. Income – The Chapter went over budget by $3,000.  

- Events went very well this year, and the Chapter is right on budget despite the fact that no income will be received for a Fall meeting (since the TACF Annual Meeting is being held in Pennsylvania).

- Grants in 2003 were fantastic, including grants from Alcoa Aluminum, the Hardwood Forestry Fund, and Exxon.  Mr. Armstrong mentioned that he recently received the final check from the Hardwood Forestry Fund.  Tracey Coulter noted that those moneys were to go to Dr. John Carlson of Penn State University, and were to be used to reimburse his funding for the fencing of the Stone Valley/Xi Sigma Pi Demonstration Orchard.

- Mr. Armstrong went on to note that Tracey Coulter, who wrote the original grant to Hardwood Forestry Fund in 2003, had recently been awarded over $9,000 from HFF for 2004.  Ms. Coulter had written the grant in order to fund the fencing of the Graves/Rock Springs BC3 orchard as well as the PSU Arboretum BC3F2 orchard.  Well-deserved congratulations were offered from all attending.  

- Ann Leffel asked that Ms. Coulter approach the Heinz Foundation for a grant in 2004.  Ms. Coulter agreed to take on the project.

- Bob Summersgill reinforced the knowledge that the Chapter needs to take steps to make TACF aware of any grants that the Chapter pursues.  The concern is that the two organizations might possibly apply for the same grant, thus causing potential conflicts.  The Board agreed.

ii.  Expenses – to date, the Chapter has spent $29,000 during 2003.

- Mr. Armstrong noted that the current grant market is not looking to award money strictly for salaries. 

- Mr. Armstrong detailed the expenses for the breeding program.  Bob Summersgill inquired to the storage of the five new orchard ladders that were recently purchased.  Ann Leffel noted that past discussion had concluded that the Leffels were to store two of the ladders (one 12’ and one 16’), while one would be sent with a grower in the western part of the state.  Dave Armstrong noted that he keeps one 12’ ladder.  Mr. Armstrong went on to note that the ladders’ locations just depended on the locations of pollinations.  The ladders will need to be moved depending on where they will be needed.

-  Other expenses included: blue-x tubes, computer equipment and software, and Woodmobile display panels

iii.  Comparison of 2002 and 2003 budgets

-  Dave Armstrong pointed the Board to a sheet of his handout detailing a comparison of the year 2002 and 2003 budgets.  Income stayed about the same, while expenses were a little higher due to the hiring of the Tree Breeding Coordinator.

iv.  Spending of remaining funds from NTT grant
-  Dave Armstrong noted that, from the first check of $16,549.02, the Chapter still needs to spend $6,214.93.  Those funds must be spent in the following categories: 

1.  Coordinator Travel and Supply

2.  Printing

3.  Education

4.  Breeding Program Supplies

-  Mr. Armstrong further pointed out that, should the Chapter not be able to produce receipts in those categories totaling the ~$6,000 by the end of December 2003, the Chapter would not receive the remaining funding from NTT (worth over $8,000).



- Breeding supplies.  Ann Leffel and Tom Pugel were appointed to finalize the supply list and costs associated with those supplies.  The supplies nominated as most needed included: Roundup Pro, fertilizer (Miracid), Inoculation supplies, and pollination bags.  Frank Brouse mentioned that he knew of a cheaper brand of the Roundup Pro formula and agreed to report his findings to the Board at a later date.

- Printing – Blair Carbaugh brought up the idea of having the Chapter produce it’s own brochures, much like the brochure handed out by TACF.  He noted that a three to four fold brochure documenting the history, story, breeding program, and goals of PA-TACF would be great.  The Board agreed.  Blair went on to note that the brochures would be great for both education and for membership drives.  In addition, the printing of extra newsletters to hand out during conventions and meetings around the state would help tremendously.  

-Ann Leffel moved that the Chapter spend money from the education and printing funds from the National Tree Trust Grant toward the establishment and printing of a Pennsylvania Chapter brochure.

-Lee Saufley seconded the motion

-The motion was unanimously approved by the Board on a voice vote.
- Education/Printing:


- Tim Phelps brought up the idea of have signs printed up for every grower in the PA-TACF system, much like the Tree Farm system does.  In addition to being a great education tool, the signs would help boost pride in one’s farms.


- Dave Armstrong noted that the chapter could also use another laptop and multimedia projector.  

PA-TACF should allocated moneys, from the NTT, towards the following priorities:

1) PA-TACF educational brochure

2) signs for chestnut plantings

3) breeding supplies

4) electronic multimedia supplies.

-Tom Pugel moved to accept the motion as written above.

-Tim Phelps seconded the motion.

-A unanimous approval was reached by the Board with a voice vote.


v.  Fencing

- Tim Phelps noted that the fencing for the Graves/Ag Progress Days orchard has been completed and that plans for the fencing of the PSU Arboretum orchard were in the works.  Since funding for the fencing projects would be coming from two sources (HFF and NTT), he noted that the fencing could be split up into three separate projects so that no conflict between the funding agencies would occur.  


vi.  2004 Budget

- Dave Armstrong noted that the budget for 2004 stands at $36,900.  Mr. Armstrong went on to note that the chapter should consider adopting a committee to audit the Chapter’s financial records, over which he has seen for the past several years.  The Board nominated a financial review committee consisting of Lee Saufley, Jim Walizer, and Tom Pugel.  A date for the financial review is to be determined.


vii.  Chapter office move


- Dave Armstrong noted that, if the Chapter were to move it’s offices from Hanover to somewhere else, the budget for next year would increase to approximately $48,000.  Mr. Armstrong recommended that, because of the costs, the Chapter consider not moving the office in 2004.  The Board agreed.

-Tracey Coulter moved to accept the budget as written by Mr. Armstrong.

-Bob Summersgill seconded the motion.

-The motion was approved unanimously by the Board through a voice vote.

4.  Proposed grants for 2004  


The Chapter’s grant coordinator, Larry Patchel, was not present for this Board meeting.  Dave Armstrong noted that Mr. Patchel is currently waiting for the NTT to contact him regarding the 2004 grant season.  Apparently, the organization is reorganizing its grant process.  Mr. Armstrong went on to mention that he has asked Larry to present the Board with any future NTT grant proposal so that the Board could agree on the categories to which monies should be allocated. 

5.  TACF Annual Meeting Plans and Board Member Participation

-  Dave Armstrong went over the schedule for the TACF Annual Meeting to be held in State College, PA October 17-19.  PA-TACF will be presenting a breeding workshop during both workshop sessions (A and B) on Saturday morning (October 18).  Tom Pugel and Bob Summersgill are scheduled to give and planting and tree shelter workshop.  Fred Hebard and Dave Armstrong will be giving a demonstration on tree identification.  Tracey Coulter and Lee Saufley will be at the PA-TACF display to talk about PA-TACF’s efforts in the regional breeding program and to answer any questions that might arise.

-  Tim Phelps mentioned that he needed about six Board members to assist with the Saturday afternoon tours.  Mr. Phelps noted that he would like two members on each of three buses to talk on and answer questions about the PA-TACF program during travel to and from tour sites.  The schedule for the tours is very tight, so the Board members will also need to keep the tours on time.  The tours include stops at the Stone Valley Silvicultural Study site (presentation to be given by Tim Phelps), the Graves/Ag Progress Days orchard (presentation to be given by Ann Leffel and Sara Fitzsimmons), and the PSU Arboretum (presentation to be given by Dr. Kim Steiner).  Tom Pugel, Bob Summersgill, and Tracey Coulter were chosen as “primary” members to be on the buses.  “Secondary” members will be chosen from volunteers at the meeting.

6.  PA-TACF Membership

-  Dave Armstrong noted that Chapter membership had been holding steady at 720 members.  Recently, TACF held a membership drive in southeaster PA.  A total of 1600 packets were sent out, from which 160 new members were gained.  The Board agreed that a goal of 900-1000 members would be set for the upcoming year.

-  Blair Carbaugh noted that Pennsylvania has set up a fund to give money to those counties that set up a county fair.  He mentioned that if county coordinators put up a display, and pass out the aforementioned new Chapter brochures, at those county fairs, a great boost to membership could occur.  Bob Summersgill noted that the Chapter needs to dedicate several meetings strictly for county coordinators, possibly during the months of December - February.  Those meetings would detail exactly what the Chapter expects of the coordinators, and give them some much-needed direction.

7.  New Jersey Conservation Foundation (NJCF) Partnership 

-  Bob Summersgill commented on the recent collaboration of PA-TACF, TACF, and NJCF.  An agreement that will set up a Graves resistance BC3F2 orchard in western New Jersey is currently in the works.  According to the agreement, NJCF will take on the responsibility of fencing a 10-acre area, as well as mowing the orchard.  PA-TACF then needs to gather the volunteer power to take care of all other orchard maintenance.  Mr. Summersgill will be working closely with TACF Executive Director Marshall Case in order to finalize the agreement.  

8.  Results of TACF Cabinet Meetings held in Abingdon, VA during July, 2003

-  Bob Summersgill gave a summary of the minutes of both the Science and Development Cabinet meetings.

Adjournment

Tom Pugel moved for a motion to adjourn.  Tim Phelps seconded the motion.  Upon unanimous approval, the meeting was adjourned at 3:30 pm on October 11, 2003.
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